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Shalom, everybody. It’s always…indeed, it’s a pleasure to be with so many old and new 
friends and since I am dealing with tough issues that are growing from one day to the 
other in their size and in the awareness that they are absorbing lately here, in Israel, 
and of course, outside, I would like to immediately refer to some of the current issues 
that we are dealing with. 

When we formed the department, the issue was combating anti-Semitism in different 
forms, but we were very careful not to put what you call legitimate criticism of Israel that 
sometimes is being described as Anti-Israelism and anti-Zionism, in spite of the term 
‘anti-Semitism’. And we had internally in the Ministry of Foreign Affairs and with some 
other offices debates regarding that, whether we should go along the definition that 
anti-Zionism and anti-Israelism is today a guise for anti-Semitism and to present it as 
such when we deal with governments, with NGOs, with others, since we can no longer 
disregard the fact that the correlation between what is happening in Israel in times of 
crisis and the rise of anti-Semitism all over the world and the effect on Jewish 
communities is becoming very clear, very obvious and therefore if you want to raise this  
issues with a counterpart, we cannot just talk about anti-Semitism, because usually, 
you know when we come with that they say ‘You can’t even say that we are anti-
Semitic, you know, our best friends, they’re … with us to criticize Israel and Jews and 
therefore, you know, ‘No way we see ourselves as anti-Semitic and beyond that, we 
want to save you, you know, we are doing whatever we are doing in order to help Israel 
understand that it has to deal with issues differently’.

I think that what is happening today around us shows us that we need to start 
crystallizing in much stronger strategy, no longer tackling each and every event, or 
regional events, but really to form a strategy that will be comprised of different 
disciplines, whereby a new terminology will be used in order to deal with those forces 
that are criticizing us in a way that sometimes, I feel, is creating two parallel lines. We 
are talking on one level and they are talking on a different level and specifically, I mean 
that the left, liberal left, progressive left that once was our counterpart, we had and we 
still have the same values, the same mindset, they are becoming our biggest 
challenge. 

Now, I know I am not telling you anything new, and as a matter of fact while I do speak 
a lot of this issue, it seems that there is nothing new under the sun. However, we need 
to start talking much more bluntly with those groups, movements, organizations. To say 
that if you do not let Israel, as a democratic state, defend itself, what we have seen 
now with the Goldstone report and I am sure you have discussed it and heard about it 
from our deputy foreign minister and others, what that happened is that our capability 
to justify our right or not only to defend our citizens, but even in the later stage, the right 
to exist as a Jewish democratic state here is being the issue that is standing in front of 
us. 

Therefore the Ministry of Foreign Affairs is now rifting in the whole thing and I am 
pleased to tell you that the upcoming conference that we are holding for the third 
consecutive year, the Global Forum for Combating Anti-Semitism that will be convened 
on December 16th and 17th , and I hope all of you know about it, and if not, indeed let 
me know right after, because we are going to deal with all those issues and try also to 
come out with something more operational, because that is what is needed right now. 



I am travelling a lot, I am meeting many organizations and others, and all the time we 
are doing things, we work together in the Durban II process and of course in Geneva, 
and there are positive outcomes. However, it seems that we did not manage to convey 
a message that is so obvious to us and to the Jewish communities all over and also to 
very many other people and governments on the civil society level, and the NGOs 
level, on movements level, the situation in academia is growing more and more 
problematic today. I mean those challenges of academic boycotts, of divestment other 
boycotts as part of what we call anti-Zionism, anti-Israelism under the disguise for anti-
Semitism is becoming our issue. 

Just to tell you that I was visiting Norway last week for meetings of the International 
Task Force of Holocaust Remembrance, Education and Research. The Norwegians are 
the chairs this year. Maybe some of you heard about the issue with Knut Hamsun, the 
Norwegian Literature Noble Prize winner, who was Nazi follower, supporter and so 
forth. What is not known maybe is that the Task Force immediately conveyed to the 
Norwegians a very strong message, saying that they have to come out with a 
statement, explaining why they have chosen to celebrate the hundred years of Knut 
Hamsun, but to explain what was behind it. And they indeed did come up with this 
statement, separating totally between his literary achievements and the fact that he 
was brought to court, you know that he was Spanish and nobody supports, of course 
this part of his life. 

However, of course, we are receiving so many responses regarding the whole issue, 
and it became a bilateral issue with us and Norway. Now, the Norwegians, on the one 
hand, don’t want that to happen and they want to convey another message, and, on 
the other, when we talk about media, about cultural issues, about others in regards to 
Israel, we have again a confrontation. How do they see what they are doing, they are 
seeing it as something totally not on the arena of anti-Semitism and the way we 
interpret it. This is only an example to tell you the differences of opinion. But the 
Norwegians hopefully – one of their representatives will come to the Global Conference 
– do want to convey a message and discuss these issues so that they are not 
operating against, as they said, the global values that all democratic Western societies 
share. I think that that is a good approach to start a discussion. I think we should go 
along this path and at the same time Israel will take the Chairmanship from Norway as 
of next March and the ten year, the anniversary of the tenth year of the Task Force and 
we will have all meetings here. 

We are going to use this opportunity during that year for promoting not only Holocaust 
remembrance but also the immediate relationship and correlation to fight anti-Semitism 
and for the first time we managed in these meetings last week to have a decision on 
establishing a Standing Committee on combating anti-Semitism within this international 
Task Force. Twenty-seven countries are part of it. They always dealt mainly with 
education and now at least if we manage by consensus to get this understanding that 
we need to move on to more political and politicized approach, it is, I think, an 
achievement. 

We are far away from seeing immediate results, but I think that again we need to work 
with different Jewish communities and organizations to build coalitions, because we do 
have friends out there, we have many parliamentarians that participated in the Global 
Form Conferences and the ICCA that was within the Global Form and now it is a kind 
of an independent entity that is going to convene next year in Canada under the 



auspices of the Canadian government. The number of parliamentarians that are 
participating in it is growing. I think that we should use this force for legislation and 
enforcement of legislation that those three baskets we are working on – education, 
legislation and enforcement and the issues of media are the repeated focuses that we 
deal with and we want to continue and deal with it in the upcoming conference, 
because, of course, media and Internet are becoming crucial tools for spreading anti-
Semitism each for the other and of course could also be used positively. 

Now, another issue that we are facing, is the latest trends that started during the last 
years of revisionism of the history of the Second World War and the Holocaust. Maybe 
the best reflection of it is the decision within the EU and the OSCE during, by the way, 
the Czech Chairmanship to have an international remembrance day for the victims of 
totalitarian regimes and the international day was chosen to be August 23rd, which is 
the Ribbentrop-Molotov signing of the agreement seventy years ago. 

We are already seeing the outcomes of these trends in the discussions we had on the 
bilateral level with, for example, the Baltic states, with Ukraine in comparison to Russia. 
I don’t know if you recall, but the meetings President Peres has had in Russia lately 
and the statement that came out, there was also eagerness by the Russians to bring it 
to the General Assembly together. We again regard revisionist trends as part of the 
whole idea of denial of the Holocaust. The kind of denial of the Holocaust we see with 
Ahmadinejad and others that have done it for many years but also revisionism, which 
can, you know, last for many years and then in the next decade the history will be 
totally different from what we know. 

So this is another challenge we are dealing with. We are trying to approach it through 
discussions with the Baltic states representatives; they had the taskforces dealing with 
that and Professor Yehuda Bauer published several articles about it that were 
responded by our Baltic state colleagues. On the other hand, we have the Russians 
that are taking a different approach. But for us, for the State of Israel the most 
important thing is that the Holocaust is what we call the singular event in history that 
cannot be compared to any other genocide. 

We sympathize with all victims of totalitarian regimes. We are not denying that the 
Stalinist regime was not responsible for so many, many victims. However, to turn it into 
a situation in which the victims become the aggressor, where Yitzhak Arad, for 
example, who was one of the greatest partisans in Lithuania and one of the members 
of the historical committee that they formed in the 1990s, is becoming the victim of this 
revisionists, is unacceptable. I must admit that Lithuanians said that they closed the 
file, but the way they closed it… There are several people who are sitting here that are 
very involved in that and know it wasn’t done in the way we expected, together with the 
other three women that were accused in this affair. 

This is another issue we are going to put in front of ourselves, dealing with new trends 
in Eastern, Central European countries whereby we will call it extremist, nationalistic 
trends, especially in the right, whereby we have seen in the latest, the European 
parliament elections the rise of extreme right parties and this is something also to deal 
with. Unfortunately, we didn’t hear much from the EU institutions either, the 
Commission and from other states. It went through quite silently. This is something to 
look at and deal with many parliamentarians and others. On the Western side mainly 
the anti-Israeli, anti-Zionists approaches that are now being part and parcel of those 
leftist progressive groups and pro-Palestinian or Muslim groups that are sharing a 



common denominator, which is de-legitimizing Israel, but not necessarily having the 
same ideology. 

When I’m saying ‘not having the same ideology’, I think we can start working very hard 
on that vision that the ideology of those extremist Moslem groups in Europe that are 
finding kind of a common language with liberal groups is so different. This is one of the 
reasons why we need to develop the right terminologies and language with the left in 
order to cut this relationship and narrow the gaps that are widening between us and 
them.

I will stop here and just ask you to let me know whether there is any of you who is not 
aware of the Global Form, because for us it is becoming not only an important form, but 
maybe the biggest that exists these days, bringing Jews and un-Jews together and we 
want to use it in the best way possible, you know, to embark on a very massive 
campaign in front of the challenges that we face. Thank you.


